UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE
Wednesday 15 November 2017
2pm – 4.20pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Richard Stock


	Present
	Professor Aletta Norval, Rachel Lucas, Vanessa Potter, Chris Oldham, Dr Dave Parry, Professor Jackie Turton, Tessa Rogowski, Emma Wisher, Tanki Chartier, Steve Haugh, Reeves Watson, Masud Abdulkadir, Sam Miles, Zoe Manning 

	
	

	Apologies
	Craig Stephens, Zoe Garshong, Yasmin Abdullah

	
	

	Secretary
	Hannah Lamb

	
	

	In attendance
	Jo Andrews (agenda items 1-4), Rachel Fletcher (agenda item 5 only), Hannah Gott (agenda item 5 only)

	
	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	
	
	

	Noted
	No additional items were starred for the agenda.
	70/17

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR 2017-18 AND PROPOSED TOPICS FOR THEMATIC DISCUSSION (SEC/17/16)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The aim of the revised membership and terms of reference was highlighted to the Committee, specifically the shift to a forum for creativity and innovation, encouraging collaborative working and to support future planning to enhance the student experience.
	71/17

	
	
	

	
	The Chair drew the Committee’s attention to the proposed topics for thematic discussion during 2017-18, which had been suggested at the last meeting of the Student Experience Committee. The Committee confirmed that they were happy with the proposed themes for the 2017-18 academic year and welcomed the new approach to the Student Experience Committee meetings. The Students’ Union had asked for ‘the experience of students undertaking short term study’ to be added as a theme. The Students’ Union would continue to be involved in agenda setting for the meeting.
	72/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That ‘technological development to support the student experience’ would be added to the topics for thematic discussion for 2017-18, following a request from the VP Services and Communications.
	73/17

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 19 SEPTEMBER 2017 (SEC/17/17)

	
	
	

	Approved
	The minutes of the last meeting were approved. There were no matters arising from the minutes.
	74/17

	
	
	

	FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF LEARNING SPACES  (THEMATIC DISCUSSION)
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Dr Jo Andrews (Assistant Director of Human Resources) introduced the thematic discussion and informed the Committee that a review of the use of learning spaces (formal and informal) and scoping the need for the development of additional flexible learning spaces, including outside space, was needed (A8 of Education Action Plan 2017-18). This review would include: exploring what staff and students needed in terms of spaces to support delivery of and engagement with different teaching styles; the types of spaces needed to support more opportunities for collaboration as well as the development of learning communities; how students and staff could be supported to use the spaces available; and to make recommendations in relation to space needs to maintain and enhance the delivery of a transformative experience at our University. 
	75/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	The thematic discussion was introduced as the start of a conversation to identify current issues and challenges with space at our University, which would inform further work involving other stakeholders, such as the Students’ Union, Communications and External Relations, and Estates and Campus Services. A paper would be submitted to Education Committee in December 2017 proposing how to take this forward, which would  be informed by feedback received in early discussions and meetings with colleagues. The HEA Learning Spaces Lead would  also provide consultative support in order to fine-tune ideas.
	76/17

	
	
	

	
	Members of the Student Experience Committee were invited to respond to ideas, pictures and proposed layouts of learning spaces.
	77/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the topic of learning spaces be revisited at the May 2018 meeting of Student Experience Committee, ahead of the final paper with recommendations being considered by Education Committee in June 2018.
	78/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	That other universities have introduced places where students could go and sleep and the Students’ Union asked that this be considered at our University.
	79/17

	
	
	

	WELCOME ACTIVITIES - FEEDBACK ON WELCOME 2017 AND FUTURE DEVELOPMENT OF WELCOME
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The Committee received a written summary of the new approach taken to Welcome 2017, including key changes to arrangements to support this approach, at the meeting. Rachel Fletcher (Head of Student Engagement) and Hannah Gott (Head of Essex Experience Project) gave a verbal summary on the future development of Welcome.
	80/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	Feedback had been collected from staff and students on the Welcome experience in October 2017. There had been 654 responses to the SU student survey. Feedback had indicated that the changes made to the approach to Welcome this year had been received positively. A full report with analysis of feedback would be provided to the Welcome Strategy Group, together with plans for January Welcome, in December 2017.
	81/17

	
	
	

	
	Committee members commented on the collaborative approach to Welcome this year, which contributed to the sense of community on campus, but agreed that there was still more that could be done to develop this. Committee members agreed that cooperation, rather than competition for students’ attention was needed, and that key messages needed to be managed during Welcome; induction for new students needed to focus on induction as an experience of belonging and opportunities to make social networks, rather than induction as the provision of information. Colleagues would need to be reassured that they would have opportunities to give information to students later.
	82/17

	
	
	

	
	Features of Welcome 2017 that were discussed by the Committee included:

· Green t-shirts created a helpful atmosphere in which everyone was accessible;

· It was felt that the Chancellor’s welcome to new students at Welcome Talks during Welcome week worked well;

· Communication materials were more succinct this year;

· The lanyards were successful in creating departmental identity and they were popular with students;
· The change to the delivery of induction for PGR students (a PGR Welcome Day was held during Welcome week) was well received.

· Attendance at departmental induction events was much better this year. The Committee thought that it was a positive move to integrate key messages and Welcome activities into departmental activities (e.g. tours) as this contributed to a sense of belonging. 
	83/17

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that some departmental colleagues had shared their ideas and experiences of induction at the senior staff away. The Committee agreed that consideration should be given to how good practice could be shared across departments. 
	84/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That it would be useful for Dr Gillian Sandstrom, Lecturer and Student Experience Enhancement Officer in the Department of Psychology, to present her latest research on social interactions and belonging to the Education and Student Experience Committees, which would inform a discussion about how to share the principles more widely at our University and to integrate this into University policy.
	85/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	The issue of different arrival dates for students based in Southend would be resolved next year; the arrival date for East 15 students and Oral Health students would be in line with all other courses. The Committee agreed that having all new students arriving at the same time would help to build a sense of community across the departments, as well as helping to use resources more effectively. 
	86/17

	
	
	

	
	Representatives from the Students’ Union confirmed that feedback received from postgraduate students indicated that they felt that Welcome was still too undergraduate student focussed. It was agreed that other student groups, such as part-time and commuter students, needed to be considered in the planning of Welcome too.
	87/17

	
	
	

	
	Improvements to the planning process, including setting deadlines and sharing examples of good practice early on, are planned for Welcome 2018. Changes to the budget process were recommended to help to provide an equitable experience for students regardless of their department.
	88/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That Communications and External Relations resources would be used for Welcome activities wherever possible (e.g. Arrivals Day, Registration) to support with the continuity of the students’ experience and to provide the same look and feel as open days.
	89/17

	
	
	

	
	Committee members were encouraged to send further feedback and observations, as well as ideas for improvement, to the Student Engagement Team by email (belong@essex.ac.uk).
	90/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the report to Welcome Strategy Group would be circulated electronically to Student Experience Committee members in December 2017.
	91/17

	
	
	

	REPORT FROM THE STUDENTS’ UNION CHANGE WEEK (S/17/18)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from Steve Haugh (Director of Marketing and Strategy, Students’ Union), providing a summary of the Students’ Union Change Week held in October 2017, the results of the feedback captured and next steps.
	92/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	Acting on the feedback and maintaining the pace of change, particularly given the volume of feedback received during Change Week, had been a challenge for the Students’ Union. The Committee agreed that keeping the momentum and keeping students informed about what changes have been made (both quick wins and longer term) was important. 
	93/17

	
	
	

	
	All of the ideas from Change Week had been circulated to Senior Staff Conference attendees. A coherent, join-up response from Professional Services staff at the University was planned. 
	94/17

	
	
	

	
	The Committee discussed creative ways to respond to the feedback received from students. It was suggested that the Students’ Union liaise with the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering about their experiences of working in partnership with students to work on solutions to real life problems (e.g. Challenge Week, Capstone projects). Suggestions for changes collected through Change Week included the creation of apps for students. The Committee discussed the advantages of promoting co-creation; i.e. students come up with the problem and the solution.
	95/17

	
	
	

	
	It was confirmed that the Students’ Union would be recruiting two student staff to resource this (additional capacity), which would also enable collaboration between students and staff.
	96/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the Students’ Union considers running something similar on the Southend and Loughton campuses. There was discussion about the merits of running a second Change Week during the spring term. It was suggested that if the Students’ Union run something during the spring term, that this be tied into the consultation with students on the new strategic plan. 
	97/17

	
	
	

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE STUDENT VOICE TASK AND FINISH GROUP (VERBAL UPDATE)

	
	
	

	Received
	The Committee received a verbal update from Professor Aletta Norval (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Education) on the outcomes of the Student Voice Task and Finish Group. Aletta updated the Committee on the following three areas:
1. NSS and UKES 2018

2. Student-Staff Liaison Committees (SSLCs)
3. Review of Student Representative Policy and the SAMT Policy
	98/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	A different approach would be taken to the delivery of the NSS next year. The PVC (Education) confirmed that the UKES would run again in 2018 and that this could provide valuable information with a higher response rate (e.g. information about commuting students’ experiences).
	99/17

	
	
	

	
	A report on SSLCs would be submitted to Education Committee in December 2017.
	100/17

	
	
	

	
	The Quality and Academic Development Team would be undertaking reviews of the student representation policy and SAMT policy in spring term, but consideration needed to be given to who should be involved.

Consideration would be given to how SAMT data are used and how they are reported on. It was suggested that the SAMT system supplier, EvaSys, be invited in to explore ways to maximise the use of the system. The importance of responding to the information provided by SAMT data was highlighted. 
	101/17

	
	
	

	
	The timing of SAMT surveys would also need to be considered. The Committee agreed that surveys at end of the modules may prevent issues being addressed earlier. Consideration could be given to mid-term feedback and more agile ways of responding.
	102/17

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Student Voice Task and Finish Group had completed its work and would be disbanding. Work on the student voice would continue through the Academic Section, working closely with the Students’ Union. Responsibility for the development of student voice activity would be moving to the Student Engagement Team; with a focus on survey activity initially, and then extending to broader mechanisms to respond to student feedback (e.g. what technological solutions are there to support the student voice? How can we be more structured?) A longer term strategy for student voice would be developed in consultation with other stakeholders.
	103/17

	
	
	

	STUDENTS’ UNION: PROMISE 4 UPDATE (S/17/19)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report summarising how the Students’ Union had approached Promise 4 this academic year, to ensure that they represented the diversity of students at our University, regardless of age, gender, religion, nationality, ethnicity, sexuality, ability and type of study.
	104/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	The significant increase of participation in student networks this academic year was noted. The Students’ Union would be focussing on additional activities to support BAME students and postgraduate students.
	105/17

	
	
	

	
	The next BAME Forum was scheduled for 4th December 2017. The Committee discussed methods for the Students’ Union to find out how actions were progressing in response to student feedback in order to close the feedback loop and to keep ideas moving forward. The PVC (Education) updated the group on actions which had already been taken, including the work of the Achieving Potential Steering Group; the commitment to improving representation, progression and success of minority ethnic staff and students through the Race Equality Charter Mark; and the development of departmental action plans to include actions to address the attainment gap on a local level (e.g. developing the curriculum).
	106/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That emerging themes from the BAME Forums would be reported by the President of the Students’ Union to the Student Experience Committee in February 2018.
	107/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the Students’ Union Director of Marketing and Strategy would circulate information about upcoming BAME Forums to Student Experience Committee members so that members could attend, if they wished.
	108/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That the Students’ Union would look at how BAME students based in Loughton and Southend could be supported in the absence of a BAME officer based there.
	109/17

	
	
	

	A SHARED VISION FOR STUDENT SOCITIES AND SPORTS CLUBS AND THEIR ROLE IN ENHANCING THE STUDENT EXPERIENCE (THEMATIC DISCUSSION)

	
	
	

	Reported
	Sam Miles (Students’ Union Vice-President, Student Activities) introduced the thematic discussion and informed the Committee of the role of societies and sports clubs on supporting recruitment and retention, as well as creating a sense of belonging outside of the academic department. During discussion, the findings by BUCS and UK Active in Scotland were highlighted, which showed the positive impact that sport had on the student experience; this included the fact that students who participated in sport at university (particularly in sports clubs) were more likely to have higher attainment, better employability skills and higher earnings in the future. The Committee was encouraged to consider how the University could support the development of sports clubs and societies, and to consider the barriers and issues to be addressed.
	110/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	There was discussion about the impact of teaching on Wednesday afternoons on involvement in and competing for sports clubs. It was clarified that absence from teaching for the purposes of sport was at the discretion of the department. Committee members agreed that emphasis should be placed on student participation, unless there were exceptional circumstances or academic reasons not to. It was noted that work was under way to ensure the process was operating as well as possible. 
	111/17

	
	
	

	
	It was reported that in Southend, some students had identified the need to ensure societies could still operate with smaller numbers. The Committee agreed that a ‘one university’ approach was needed and that the Students’ Union would need to play a role in facilitating Southend branches of societies, e.g. putting students in Southend in touch with society executive members at Colchester. It was agreed that students should not be expected to travel between campuses in order to engage in societies. 
	112/17

	
	
	

	
	The use of space for multiple purposes was also discussed. It was confirmed that rooms could be opened up for use by societies in the evening and that consideration would be given to how new spaces could be used in flexible ways. It was agreed that the Students’ Union would be represented on new building project steering groups. 
	113/17

	
	
	

	
	The Committee discussed consistency of experience and variability of experience in sports clubs and societies from year to year, and highlighted the impact that engaged executive members could achieve. It was important to ensure that this strong impact was not lost when executive members ended their terms. It was agreed that support should be given to students, but that sports and societies needed to remain student-led. Support that could be provided to students was discussed (e.g. departmental support for department societies; supporting with promotion of events; providing spaces to meet; finding speakers, staff joining as members). The Law Society was given as an example of good practice in which staff play an active role in supporting the student society. 
	114/17

	
	
	

	Agreed
	That further work and discussion would be undertaken on how the University could support the development of sports clubs and societies. A few examples of good practice of departmental societies should be shared, including departmental societies in Law, Biological Sciences and CSEE. The Students’ Union would consider how these examples of good practice would be shared (e.g. through convenors, Societies Guild meetings, a network of society representatives).
	115/17

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	
	
	

	Noted
	That gym membership was now available on a monthly basis, rather than students having to sign up for a year, which had been well received by students and was particularly useful for exchange students who only study at our University for a term. 
	116/17

	
	
	

	Noted
	There were concerns that students undertaking short term study would only be considered at the February meeting. Committee members were encouraged to raise any particular immediate concerns affecting students undertaking short term study, with relevant areas in meantime.
	117/17

	
	
	


Hannah Lamb
Secretary, Student Experience Committee

Academic Section

24 November 2017
